


Minutes of the Lothian Maternity Voices Partnership (MVP) meeting held on Thursday 30th March 2023 via Microsoft Teams at 10.00 am.  
In Attendance: 
Mathilde Peace	Lay Chair 
Gary Ormerod	Committee Administrator 
Joy Cassidy 	Lay Member
Nicola Craig	Lay member
Laura Doherty 	Lay Member 
Sarah Foley 	Lay Member 
Helena Hamilton	Lay member and Doula
Julia Iddir	Lay Member 
Mandy Shepherd 	Lay Member 
Robyn Theobald	Lay member and Doula	
Zoe Brown	NSPCC
Sarah Denniston	La Leche League
Hannah Hughes 	Aberlour Children Trust 
Kathryn Lawrence 	Kin Collective 
Gemma Skinner	Breastfeeding Network
Donna Swinney	Clinical Manager, RIE 
Maria Wood 	Clinical Midwifery Manager, RIE
Hanan Mustafa	Consultant Obstetrician, RIE
Laura Stirrat	Trainee Consultant Obstetrician ST6
Sharon Thomson 	Family Nurse Supervisor, Family Partnership
Catrina Wade	Health Visiting – Team Leader
Jessica Miller	The Best Start – Senior Project Manager
Tracy McGillivray	Health Promotion Service – Team Leader
Karen Ormiston	Assistant Programme Manager
Em Thompson	Edinburgh Pregnancy Research Team

Guests: 
Megan Lanigan, Change and Improvement Manager – PAIRS & MNPI;
Elisabeth Drewett, Clinical Psychologist / Perinatal Community Mental Health; 
Nancy Little, Home Start Edinburgh Team; Kirsty Dundas, Consultant Obstetrician.

Apologies: Sophie Hudson, Emma Campbell, Marianne Hay, Pauline Smith, Lakshumy Sivasegaran, Lydia Simpson, Vikki Argent, Kirstin Worsley, Meg Sherratt, Mercedes Perez-Botella, Kirsten Coull, Catherine Coales, Clair Halliday, Nicola Welsh, Sophie Orton, Maddy Welsh, Kat Prangle and Connie McLuckie 
Welcome and Introductions
The Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting. Apologies were noted.
The Chair gave an update on the MVP membership and welcomed the new members.
She was pleased to welcome back Zoe Brown, now representing the National Society for the Prevention of Cruelty to Children (NSPCC). Zoe confirmed that once she had settled into her new role, she would provide an update on how it would work in partnership with the MVP.
Nancy Little from the Home Start Edinburgh team was joining the MVP meeting today as a guest, and Liz Drewett and Megan Lanigan were invited to provide an update on Perinatal Mental Health later in the meeting.
The Chair stated that her two-year tenure as MVP chair had come to an end. She confirmed that she was happy to continue as chair for another two years or to assist in the transitional period if anyone else came forward; however, because no nominations had been submitted, the chair confirmed that she would continue in this role and support the MVP. The MVP members unanimously proposed that Mathilde continue in her role and thanked her for her assistance.
The Chair mentioned that there is currently a Scottish Government review of public engagement in maternity services and she hopes that the MVP Chair role will be financially compensated in the future, as it is difficult to find volunteers for the position. 

	1.
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting


	1.1
	The minutes of the meeting on Thursday 2nd February 2023 were accepted as an accurate record.


	2.
	Running Action Note


	2.1








2.2






2.3





2.4
	Tracy McGillivray would advise the Committee when re-accreditation was received from UNICEF – Tracy McGillivray confirmed that following a recent UNICEF visit the Board has been fully accredited as UNICEF Baby Friendly. There is now a Board commitment to work towards UNICEF Gold which is another step to ensure sustainability. Plaques displaying the accreditation will be displayed soon. The group congratulated Tracy for leading her team and everyone involved for this fantastic achievement.

The Clinical Manager for Community Midwifery would provide an update on the progress against finding a location for in-person AN classes in Leith at the next meeting. - Maria Wood confirmed that we have secured some sessions at Leith Community Treatment Centre (LCTC) and are looking into other options for face-to-face meetings; however, due to limited space and numbers, MS team meetings will remain an option.

BRAIN – The Chair will check with the Clinical Manager for Community Midwifery and feedback - The Chair is planning to attend a community midwifery team leads’ meeting to review the current practice of giving the sticker and a consent booklet at booking. The BRAIN sticker is well received but the booklet might be more useful as an online resource. 

Better Birth group at RIE - Maria Wood advised that Fiona Broth is the midwife leading on this, with meetings still to be set up to look at various aspects of intrapartum care. Maria advised that Mathilde could get in touch to discuss membership and suggest items for the agenda. Maria or Fiona will advise Mathilde of upcoming dates for this group.







	3.
	Matters Arising


	3.1
	Tongue-tie cross service review - Mathilde Peace


	3.1.1
	The Chair confirmed that the cross-service review will begin on 17th April. She stated that we would hopefully see some progress in the future and that she would be kept updated by Anne Milburn, General Manager Women’s & Children’s Services who chairs the review group.



	4.
	Discussion: attendance of trainee doctors during labour – Kirsty Dundas


	4.1



4.2







4.3




4.4



4.5




4.6




4.7











	Kirsty Dundas explained the current difficulties around ensuring trainee medical students attend a physiological birth. 

She explained that there has been an increase in the number of medical students and that they also spend less time in the service, with Edinburgh University reducing Obstetrics and Gynaecology rotations to five weeks. We are currently attempting to schedule shifts into the five weeks so that medical students can be attached to the medical team; student midwives are also required to attend a number of births. She stressed that having two students (midwife and doctor) in the labour room would never be our first choice.

The MVP group suggested that other options could be to include the Birth Centre or for medical students to go out with the community midwives for home births. This would provide a different perspective and offer more capacity.

The presence of students may present benefits as students would have more time to stay after the birth, their presence might encourage more discussion about options.

Kirsty Dundas agreed that it was critical for the medical students to spend more time in the labour room in addition to witnessing the birth and that students must be reminded of what is expected of them and how their presence can impact on the birth environment. 

Kirsty Dundas confirmed that of course no student can attend without the consent of the birthing parents. Clear information is needed for birthing parents about what to expect in a teaching hospital. The Birth Plan template could highlight the possibility of students attending the birth.

Kirsty Dundas provided a summary of the discussion points:
· The service will aim to have no more than one student in the labour room (subject to consent being given). However, if the birthing parents agree, it might be reasonable to have two students in attendance. 
· The possibility of students attending the birth should be discussed with the community midwife antenatally and be mentioned on the Birth Plan.
· Students will be educated about what is expected of them and their role in the labour room.
· Set up a pilot with the homebirth team.




	5.
	Family Nurse Partnership programme – Sharon Thomson


	5.1












5.2








5.3


5.4





5.5








5.6





5.7


	Sharon Thomson presented a 10-year analysis of the Family Nurse Partnership Programme. The FNP support around 10.000 clients per year across Scotland. 
Link to the video presentation: 
Family Nurse Partnership: 10 year analysis - YouTube

There are currently 3,000 patients on the programme across Scotland, with around 600 patients from Lothian, including West, East, and Midlothian. If the patient relocates from Midlothian to West, the nurse will accompany them because the most important thing is to establish a relationship with the family.

She confirmed that the majority of clients are 19 and under, and that these are the primary clients who are referred in. We have expanded the service and began accepting clients aged 20 and under in 2017; in January 2023, we began accepting clients aged 21 and under. We have an agreement with the Scottish Government for the programme, and we are ahead of other areas in Scotland in working towards this target by 2024.
In Lothian, the programme is also open to Care Experienced clients up to the age of 25. 

The strength and success of the FNP lie in the client-led model and the multidisciplinary and cross-agency approach.

Sharon Thomson explained that this is a voluntary programme and that there can be a number of reasons why women under the age of 21 who are pregnant with their first child do not participate in the programme; some have very complex personal circumstances that can be barriers and the programme is also very demanding and time-consuming.

 Nancy Little stated that they surveyed the parents they support last year and the feedback was that younger parents felt they did not belong and felt judged by older parents. She inquired about peer support. Sharon Thomson explained that this is a challenge because we cannot share information about other parents, but we encourage parents to use the FNP Facebook page and encourage clients to attend local support groups. 

The Chair enquired how the clients are supported beyond the two-year period of the programme. Sharon confirmed that the FNP keep in close contact with the health visiting team, and prior to client graduation, we arrange a joint visit and thorough handover with the home visiting team and other available services, and we prepare the parents for this.

The Chair mentioned the Diversity project of the MVP and how the FNP model could be adapted to support people with multiple vulnerability factors.





	6.
	Perinatal Mental Health Services update – Liz Drewett and Megan Lanigan 


	6.1





6.2

6.3



6.4




6.5



6.6



6.7




6.8






6.9




6.10







6.11




	Elisabeth Drewett gave a detailed presentation about the NHS Lothian Perinatal Community Mental Health Service and the Mother and Baby Unit (MBU) at St John’s Hospital.
The presentation slides are attached for reference.
The CMH service has been accredited by the Perinatal Quality Network.
There are funded posts and voluntary roles for peer support workers at the MBU, some are previous patients. They support current patients and also inform the future development of the service.
The Chair enquired as to how many people were using the CMH services. Elisabeth Drewett confirmed that the number of people can vary, but that it is currently around 150-160. The majority of people are assessed within 4-6 weeks. 

The CMH services work with 3rd Sector support organisations and signpost patients to them for on-going support after discharge from NHS Lothian care.

Parents and Infant Relationship Service (PAIRS) & Maternity and Neonatal Psychological Interventions (MNPI).

Megan Lanigan updated on the Lothian MNPI and PAIRS services. These services were developed with funding provided by the Scottish Government. 

The presentation slides are attached for reference.

There is weekly triage of all referrals to the services and an early assessment model was implemented to manage waiting lists and provide patients with early support.
PAIRS is currently delivering support in South Edinburgh and Midlothian. Services will be expanded to other areas when funding is received. 
A Baby Bonding support group has started in Craigmillar.
The PAIRS website contains information and resources available to support staff and families. 
Parent and Infant Relationship Service (PAIRS) – NHS Lothian | Our Services

Megan Lanigan stated that all mentioned services are part of Lothian Perinatal Services, that we all have the same structure, and that we are working hard to collaborate.


	7.
	AOCB


	7.1




7.2
	The Chair gave an update on the MVP-led induction of labour group. Work is ongoing to determine what information should be available to service users and where it should be available. The Chair thanked everyone who participated and provided feedback.

The Chair gave an update on the MVP Diversity project group looking to increase diversity of representation on the MVP. The Chair has established good contact with 3rd Sector organisations and is attending a number of support groups to collect testimonies form a more diverse range of service users. 


	8.
	Date of next meeting: Thursday 1st June 2023 at 10am Microsoft Teams


	9.
	Meeting dates for 2023, all Thursdays 10am to 12pm: August 24th, October 26th, December 14th




	ACTION 
	DESCRIPTION 
	LEAD 

	2.3 
	BRAIN stickers: The Chair is planning to attend the community midwifery team leads’ meeting to evaluate the initiative so far.
	M Peace 

	
2.4
	Better Birth group at RIE 
Maria Wood or Fiona Broth will advise of upcoming dates for this group.
	
M Wood 

	
	
	

	3.1
	Tongue-tie cross service review update
	M Peace
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